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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 30th October 2012, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    D Atherley




Mr    I  Baird




Mr    S Cox




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore




Mrs  J Morgan




Mr    N Penny






Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds



Also present:

District Councillors Mr Frank Beard and Mr Paul McMahon.

PUBLIC FORUM

There were no members of the public present and no questions were raised.

The Public Forum closed at 7.01pm.   

122.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were noted from Councillors Drury, Kay and C Morgan and PC Rob Dix.

123.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Penny declared a disclosable pecuniary interests in Item 133 (9) and (13). 

124.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 25th SEPTEMBER 2012

The Minutes of the meeting held on 25th September 2012 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr  J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

125.
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising.

126.
POLICE REPORT

The Clerk gave a verbal report from the Police.  PC Dix had said no significant problems had occurred during the month.  He was looking into the possibility of setting up a youth club in Coleford and was looking for suitable premises.  Members were pleased to hear this initiative and offered an invitation to PC Dix to attend the Amenities Committee if he wished to discuss the proposal.  

127.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

The payments made during the month of October 2012 were noted and approved.

128.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

The Petty Cash payments for October 2012 were noted and approved.

129.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The Budget figures for October 2012 were noted and approved.

130.
APPOINTMENT OF NEW DEPUTY CLERK

The Mayor said a total of 198 applications had been received.  The standard was generally very high and a shortlist of 8 candidates for interview was arrived at with some difficulty.  Following the interviews, the selection board decided to recommend the appointment of Mrs Gill Moir with effect from 3rd December 2012, subject to the receipt of satisfactory references.

It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted
Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.

Members thanked those Councillors who had been involved in the selection process.

131.
BURIAL COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Burial Committee meeting held on 10th October 2012 and it was proposed that the recommendations made be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

132.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Amenities Committee meeting held on 16th October 2012.  It was proposed that the recommendations in the report be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr C Elsmore

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

133.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Finance and Office Committee meeting held on 16th October 2012.  Cllr Penny left the room during the discussion of items 9 and 13 in the report.

In discussion, it was proposed that the Finance and Office Committee should be given delegated authority to determine Item 8 and that all other recommendations in the report be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

134.
EVENTS AND MARKETING COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Events and Marketing Committee meeting held on 23rd October 2012 and it was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

135.
NDP STEERING COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the NDP Steering Committee meetings held on 23rd October 2012.

136.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions taken at the Planning Committee meeting held on 9th October 2012.
137.
MEMBERS REPORTS

The Mayor said she had attended a Coleford Traders meeting on 10th October.  Efforts were being made to hold a market in the town prior to Christmas.  Discussions were also taking place with the District Council to waive car parking charges on the evening the Town’s Christmas lights are turned on.  It was also planned to ask for the car park charges to be waived during the Carnival of Transport. 

The Mayor said that through the CAB she had been made aware of a number of complaints made about the services of the Job Centre.  It was agreed that the Council should write to the manager of the Job Centre and Mark Harper MP asking for the complaints to be investigated.

The Mayor said she had enjoyed attending the Make a Difference Day event held on 27th October.

Cllr Baird said he had attended a Young Gloucestershire Networking event on 9th October.  He had also attended the Make a Difference Day event.  While feedback had been positive, it had been suggested by some that the event should be held in the summer in future.

Cllr Atherley said he had attended a District Church Council meeting on 8th October and a Parish Pastoral Council meeting on 17th October when the main subject of discussion had been the future of St. John’s Church.  There is currently no heating in the church as the electrics have been condemned.  The cost of updating would be £50,000 but at present there is little point in spending on this as the total estimated restoration bill for the church stands at £1.8 million and there is no obvious prospect of raising the money.

Cllr Atherley said on 22nd October he had attended a dedication ceremony for a new St. John’s ambulance at Monmouth Castle.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended a meeting at Bream on 28th September where the Forestry Commission had announced the award of £3 million from the National Lottery which would be used to regenerate parts of the Forest.  Cllr C Elsmore thought there might be opportunities for the Town Council to secure some of this funding for projects in the parish.

Cllr Elsmore had also attended an Area Health Forum meeting on 2nd October, a CAB meeting on 3rd October and the Forest Showcase on 16th October.  On 29th October he had attended a County Council meeting at which flooding issues were discussed and he had highlighted the problems faced by Coleford.

Cllr E Elsmore said she had attended the AGMs of the Area Health Forum on 2nd October and the CAB on 3rd October as well as the NDP Strategic Working Party on 12th October.  She had also attended the Forest Showcase on 16th October.

Cllr Cox expressed his concern at the lack of a visible police presence in the town following the closure of the police station.  He also reported that the town’s health centre appeared to be heavily overloaded and he feared that the current service could not be maintained in the face of increasing pressure from new housing development.  It was agreed that Cllrs C Elsmore and E Elsmore would raise this issue at the next meeting of the Area Health Forum.

Cllr Penny said he had attended the Forest Showcase on 7th October, The French Market on 21st October and Make a Difference Day on 27th October.

138.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS
Cllr C Elsmore said he had submitted the views of the Town Council on the planned housing development at Owens Farm.  He had recently toured the facilities at the Forest leisure centres for comparison with those at Five Acres in preparation for a Scrutiny Meeting held on 25th October.  There will be a further meeting on 1st November when recommendations would be made following consideration of all representations.  Cllr Elsmore said there was still time for the Town Council to make a final representation and it was agreed that the Council should submit a letter immediately.

Cllr Baynham said he had not had a substantive response to the complaints made about the closure of the Town’s toilets at certain times in the summer.  He had since raised the matter at a Cabinet meeting and had received assurances that the problem should not re-occur.  He will continue to monitor this situation.

Cllr McMahon said he had attended a Scrutiny meeting which looked at issues arising from car parking charges.  He said that, in his view, the District Council was simply not listening to the complaints and arguments being put forward by residents and traders.  A recent speed gun exercise held on Station Road at Milkwall had shown that 85% of traffic was exceeding the speed limit.  The information has now been passed to the police for action. 

139.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during October 2012.  It was agreed that the correspondence from Air in G be referred to the Events and Marketing Committee. 

The meeting closed at 8.40pm.

Following the meeting, the Mayor made a presentation to the Deputy Clerk, Carolyn Dixon who would be leaving the Council on 31st October after over thirteen years’ service.

The Mayor said that Carolyn had become a key personality and was recognised by everyone in the community as the public face of the Council.  She will be greatly missed by all.  The Councillors joined in thanking her for all her help and hard work over the years and wished her well for the future. 
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